
SANTA CLARA CITY COUNCIL WORK MEETING
WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 26, 2025
MINUTES
THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF SANTA CLARA, WASHINGTON COUNTY, UTAH, met for a Work Meeting on Wednesday, February 26, 2025, at 4:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers located at 2603 Santa Clara Drive, Santa Clara, Utah.  The meeting was broadcast on the City website at https://santaclarautah.gov.  
Mayor:			Rick Rosenberg

Council Members:		Janene Burton 
				Christa Hinton
				Dave Pond
				Ben Shakespeare 
				Jarett Waite
	
City Recorder:		Chris Shelley 

Others Present:		Jim McNulty, Planning and Economic Development Manager 
				Ryan VonCannon, Parks and Trails Director
				Jaron Studley, Fire Chief
				Dan Cazier, Fire Chief

1. Call to Order.

Mayor Rick Rosenberg called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. and welcomed those present.     	

2. Working Agenda.

A. General Business.

i. Cemetery Rates Discussion.  Presented by Ryan VonCannon, Parks and Trails Director.  

Parks and Trails Director, Ryan VonCannon, presented the Staff Report and reported he and City Manager, Brock Jacobsen, have spoken about preserving as much cemetery space as possible for residents.  When people purchase burial plots, they shop around, and they often purchase from the cheapest place.  Santa Clara is currently one of the cheapest places.  They have discussed increasing the non-resident rates to at least match Saint George City for both the plot and interment fees.  Internment fees are important because often residents will purchase several plots and offer one to an out-of-town relative.  The Impact Fee Study has indicated that the City needs approximately five additional acres of burial space, but that does not take non-resident burials into account.   The more nonresident burials, the more cemetery space will be required.  

Mr. VonCannon clarified that they were not proposing an increase in resident rates and asked for the Council’s feedback on a rate increase for non-residents.

Council Member Hinton asked how people prove residency.  Mr. VonCannon clarified that it is verified through their driver’s license or utility bills.  When the mortuary sends over the paperwork, it normally includes the decedent’s address.  He noted that there are situations where a resident purchases a plot and then moves away, and he believes the internment fee should reflect that.  

Santa Clara’s nonresident fee for an upright plot is $1,650.  In comparison, Tonaquint Cemetery is $2,500 and Saint George City Cemetery is $3,500.  Mr. VonCannon proposed that they match the Tonaquint Cemetery fee.  

In response to a question from Council Member Shakespeare, it was clarified that there are approximately 250 plots left, and they are hoping to acquire a few acres off of Vineyard Drive to expand the cemetery.  Mayor Rosenberg stated that he has approached several property owners about the possibility, and one property on the other end of town would make a beautiful cemetery.  Mr. VonCannon stated that they will be requesting funds for a columbarium in next year’s Budget.  Currently, a half or full plot is required to bury cremains. 

Regarding internment fees, Mr. VonCannon reported that the weekend nonresident burial fee at Tonaquint Cemetery is $1,200, in comparison to Santa Clara’s fee of $750.  Council Member Burton stated that she believes it would be fair to require nonresidents to pay more than residents.  

In response to a question from Mayor Rosenberg, Mr. VonCannon stated that Staff had not discussed increasing rates for residents, but they could discuss it at the Council’s direction.  Mayor Rosenberg expressed concern about the ongoing costs and pointed out that Saint George charges $1,200 for an upright headstone and Santa Clara only charges $900.  He recommended implementing a higher charge for nonresident perpetual care.  

Mr. VonCannon indicated that the cemetery is in a desirable location, and some nonresidents have sold plots elsewhere to purchase in Santa Clara.  He also noted that Santa Clara requires services to be completed prior to 4:00 p.m.  Saint George charges a $300 late fee for graves that are not closed by 4:00 p.m., so the burial must be completed sooner.  It is only an issue a few times each year, but he recommended also charging a late fee.  Council Member Shakespeare stated that the fee would rarely be assessed, but it would stress the importance of scheduling the service early enough in the day for work to be completed prior to nightfall. 

In response to a question from Council Member Pond, Mr. VonCannon confirmed that Saint George also combines perpetual care and lot purchase fees, and internment fees are charged at the time of the burial.  Council Member Shakespeare agreed that all fees should be increased to match Saint George and noted that maintenance costs are increasing.   Council Member Pond stated that Santa Clara has limited space just like the downtown Saint George cemetery, and he was in favor of doubling the nonresident price.  Council Member Burton and Mayor Rosenberg agreed.  Council Member Waite stated that perpetual care would increase dramatically for nonresidents, but he agreed that it was necessary.  

Council Member Hinton noted that the change would result in a large difference between residents and nonresidents, and asked if they should consider an increase for residents.  Mr. VonCannon reported that the last burial plot price increase was in 2022, and he believed it was an increase of $200 or $300.  He recommended raising resident perpetual care to $700.  Mayor Rosenberg stated that he was not as concerned about raising the plot fee for residents, but he agreed that perpetual care should be the same as Tonaquint Cemetery.  

In response to a question from Mayor Rosenberg, Mr. VonCannon reported that the Saint George internment fee is $1,200 on weekends and $750 on weekdays for nonresidents.  For residents, the fee is $1,100 on weekends and $600 on weekdays.  Santa Clara’s current fees are $500 and $400 for residents and $650 and $750 for nonresidents.  The majority of burials are on weekends, and an on-call employee is paid overtime.  The employee arrives at the stated end time for services, but if the service runs late or the vault has not been lowered, they may have to wait 30 minutes or an hour to begin work.  It takes approximately two hours for one employee to close the plot.     

It was agreed that the plot fee would remain unchanged for residents and the perpetual care fee would increase to $700.  For non-residents, the plot and perpetual care fees would be increased to an amount in between that charged by Tonaquint and Saint George Cemeteries.  The internment fees will be increased to match Saint George's.  Mr. VonCannon will prepare the change and bring it back before the Council at a future meeting.

ii. Sister City Discussion.  Presented by Janene Burton, Council Member.

Council Member Burton reported that she has been working with Sherri Anderson and the Historic Society regarding developing a Sister Cities relationship.  

Ms. Anderson presented a bell and indicated that in 1997, the City Council approached the Historic Society regarding a group of city officials who were researching how different municipalities record marriages, births, deaths, etc.  They stopped in Santa Clara on their way from Salt Lake City to Las Vegas because a person with them knew that residents of Santa Clara were of Swiss descent.  They presented that bell to the City as a thank-you for its hospitality.

The Historic Society has had discussions about the type of city they would want to have a Sister Cities relationship with, and they have tried to find a city of similar size with shared ancestry to the residents of Santa Clara.  Ms. Anderson then spoke about trips she took to Switzerland in 2003 and 2014.  She has wanted to develop a Sister Cities relationship for a long time, and she was pleased when Council Member Burton spoke to her about the possibility. 

Ms. Anderson stated that a Sister Cities relationship is a long-term, cooperative relationship between two cities in different countries through which cultural, educational, business, and technical exchanges take place.  It is formalized when two mayors or the highest elected appointed officials sign a memorandum of understanding establishing a Sister City relationship.  

The mission of Sister Cities is to promote peace through mutual respect, cooperation, and understanding.  It can be one individual at a time or a community at a time.  When they create a Sister City, it will not necessarily be city officials meeting with each other but rather groups within the city.  With the Council’s support, the Historical Society would take on the role of go-between.  There are no monetary exchanges or fees.  Instead, the mayors sign a Sister Cities Friendship Agreement.  Council Member Burton clarified Sister Cities International charges a fee, but a Sister Cities Friendship Committee has no associated fees.  

Ms. Anderson invited Kyle Campbell, Principal of Snow Canyon High School, to speak.  Mr. Campbell stated that he finds value in heritage and community.  He loves the thought of the students at Snow Canyon High School finding out more about their roots, and he is supportive of becoming a Sister City.  In response to a question from Council Member Burton, Mr. Campbell stated that many teachers do EF Educational Tours, but the school district has instructed them to be cautious about how they advertise and ensure that they are not using school equipment to recruit students.  He did not believe the exchange program would cause concern and was confident he could obtain approval for it.  They have exchange students almost every year.  In 2024, they had one from Georgia and one from Italy, and they had another student from Italy this year.  He does not know of any local students who have gone abroad as an exchange student.

Council Member Burton asked Mr. Campbell to speak to students about joining the 2026 Youth City Council. 

Ms. Anderson stated that they were unsure what would come from having a Sister City, but they would like to start the process.  She had great experiences in Switzerland, and she believes the youth would enjoy learning about where they came from.  She also believes it would be a great contribution to Swiss Days.  She reported that a group of residents would be traveling to Switzerland the following week, and they could possibly inquire about cities that might be interested in becoming a Sister City.  They have an interest in three or four cities near Zurich.  In response to a question from Mayor Rosenberg, Ms. Anderson clarified that they need the City Council’s support prior to reaching out to potential Sister Cities.  

Council Member Waite expressed support for the idea.  

Council Member Shakespeare asked about the benefits of a Sister Cities relationship that could not be attained without one.  He noted that every city he has spoken to has stated that there is a cost to these relationships.  Ms. Anderson stated that the “friendship” relationship did not require the same financial obligation as Sister Cities International.  They would not organize exchange students, but they might invite a group of young people to stay in their homes and vice versa.  To Council Member Shakespeare’s point, they could do that without the relationship, but it has to start somewhere.  She has made friends in Switzerland, but she has not bonded with a certain community.  She hoped to find a city that holds a celebration like Swiss Days that Santa Clara residents could attend.  

Council Member Hinton asked if any of Ms. Anderson’s contacts in Switzerland have expressed interest in becoming a Sister City.  Ms. Anderson shared a story from 2004 when she met Paul Staheli from Amriswil, Switzerland, and introduced him to the local Staheli family.  His daughters have since come over to stay with the Staheli’s and work at their farm, and Paul Staheli comes to Swiss Days.  She believes Santa Clara is lucky because few cities have the heritage that they do.  Council Member Hinton expressed her appreciation for Ms. Anderson’s work on finding a Sister City and her willingness to take on the responsibility.

Council Member Shakespeare stated that he was not only concerned about money, but also Staff time.  He urged caution moving forward, as the City has many other priorities and many of their stated goals can be accomplished without becoming a Sister City.  Ms. Anderson stated that people can go to Switzerland, but it does not compare to going into someone’s home and having a personal experience.  She then recounted her experience at the Yodeling Festival.

Mayor Rosenberg stated that they had the Council’s support to pursue a relationship if they found a sister community in Switzerland, but no funds would be budgeted for the effort.  

3. Staff Reports.

Planning and Economic Development Manager, Jim McNulty, reported on the following:

· He has been working with the consultant and the Steering Committee on the survey for the General Plan update.  He hoped to have it on the website the following day, and survey cards should be mailed next week.  They will be announcing it on Facebook and Instagram as well.  
· The Black Desert Resort Planned Development Residential (“PDR”) Zone Amendment and Project Plan would be discussed at the Business Meeting, and they would be at the Technical Review Committee meeting the following day to discuss the Subdivision Plat.  
· The Planning Commission meeting agenda for February 27, 2025, includes applications for Conditional Use Permits for the Arcadia Village Resort.  As those uses are tied to zoning and short-term rental uses, they will then come to the City Council for approval.  They would also be discussing small lot residential subdivisions. 

Parks and Trails Director, Ryan VonCannon, reported on the following:

· The glockenspiel door has been repaired.
· College students installed wood chips and new plants in the planter at Highway 91 and Rachel Drive.  Another group of students will be working on March 25, 2025.
· The Southern Utah Baseball Tournament will be held on Friday and Saturday.  They will use all seven fields.
· The WeatherTRAK conversion is continuing.  There is one system left to convert at Gubler Park.  The flow sensors also need to be adjusted on the downtown and cemetery systems.
· The wall at the Little League Park started approximately one month ago.  

Fire Chief, Dan Cazier, reported on the following:

· They have been busy.  His main focus is filling the three open positions.  They had seven applicants for the engineer position and plan to test them in two weeks.  The two other open positions are captain and firefighter, and they have several applications for both.  
· They are in the process of burning the tamarisk piles.  
· The ambulance that was due to be completed in December should be ready in October or early November.  
· The frontline engine is back in service, and they believe all the bugs have been worked out.

Police Chief, Jaron Studley, reported on the following:

· It has been quieter than January.
· They held a First Responders and Donuts event with the Fire Department at Santa Clara Elementary School.  
· A significant methamphetamine distribution case was initiated during a traffic stop at Rachel Drive and Highway 91.  
· A vehicle pursuit was initiated at Gates Lane on February 17, 2025.  When the pursuit terminated, speeds were at 108 mph.  A patrol car transmission failed, and the suspect fled.  However, they know who he is and working to obtain an arrest warrant.
· There were four Driving Under the Influence arrests in February.
· They received approval to hire a School Resource Officer, and that position will open on March 10, 2025.
· They met with Black Desert the previous day and received a “fast facts” sheet with information regarding anticipated attendance counts for the LPGA event.  He will forward that to the Council.  

City Recorder, Chris Shelley, reported on the following:

· They have been busy because they were short-staffed.

Mayor Rosenberg invited the residents in attendance to speak.  

Allison Snider gave her address as 2326 Jacob Drive and requested that a crosswalk be added at the intersection of Pioneer Parkway and Jacob Drive, perhaps with flashing lights like the one at Lava Ridge Intermediate School.  She and her neighbors hope that adding a crosswalk would prevent the loss of another’s pedestrian life.  It was reported that the Council would be discussing the matter at its Budget Retreat, as well as potentially adding streetlights to the intersection.  Council Member Hinton stated that flashing lights are helpful at crosswalks, but she did not want pedestrians to rely on cars stopping for them.  Mayor Rosenberg stated that they will get input from Public Safety as well as the traffic engineer.  

4. Adjournment.

The City Council Meeting adjourned at 5:16 p.m.


__________________________________
Chris Shelley
City Recorder
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